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September 19, 2012


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

By Motion 13661, the King County Council required the Human Resources Division to submit a report evaluating the feasibility of creating and implementing a veterans’ internship program in King County.  The motion required a review and evaluation of existing policies and procedures impacting veterans and recommendations on creating and implementing an internship program for veterans.  This letter transmits that feasibility report with an accompanying motion to accept the report.

As part of the review required to prepare the feasibility report, staff concluded King County Code Section 3.12.010 must be amended to allow for such a program.  This letter also transmits an ordinance which, if approved, would revise King County Code Section 3.12.010 to retitle “Administrative Intern” to “Interns” and broaden the definition of intern from one who is a full-time student to “employees who are temporarily working to gain practical workforce experience. ”The proposed ordinance will provide the ability to hire veterans as interns without the requirement of being a full-time student.

Veterans are in need of opportunites that help mitigate the significant challenges they face when returning from war. The Iraq/Afghanistan conflicts have been the longest military engagements in our country’s history.  Significant numbers of the service members from this era are struggling to reintegrate into civilian life and facing higher than average unemployment rates.  The return home requires today’s veteran to navigate cultural differences between military and civilian life, reacquaint with friends and family, establish a new role for themselves, manage the residual physical and psychological effects of combat, translate military skills to gain employment, and establish self-sufficiency.

Attached is the feasibility report that provides an overview of the challenges service members face when returning to civilian life with a specific focus on barriers to employment.  It includes a recommendation for a veterans’ internship program based on best practices from other employers nationwide.  It is estimated that the first group of interns could be hired effective January 2013; each intern would be employed for approximately six months, assigned a staff mentor who is him or herself a veteran, along with other employment support.  Through coordination between the Human Resources Division and the Veteran’s Program staff, additional services including case management, will be available as needed to veteran interns.

Establishment of a veterans’ internship program will support the County’s Equity and Social Justice Initiative by assistance to veterans with the transition from military to civilian workforce and providing them an opportunity to translate their valuable military skills to civilian work.  It also supports the County’s Strategic Plan’s Quality Workforce Goal by building a talented County workforce.  Internship programs in general are part of the County’s overall succession planning efforts and one that targets the talents and service ethic of the nation’s military service members is especially valuable in building that next generation of County service providers.

[bookmark: _GoBack]It is estimated that the attached “King County Veterans’ Intership Program Feasibility Report” required 536 staff hours to produce with an estimated cost of $16,000.  If you
 have any questions regarding this report, please feel free to contact Candice Corey, 
Human Resource Analyst, Human Resources Division, Department of Executive Services, 
at 206-205-5441.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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